Istituto Affari Internazionali

Libya and the COVID-19 Lifecycle: From Distraction to Dissidence

by Anas El Gomati

COVID-19 has changed the world and the way we live it, establishing something of a "new normal" as states and societies battle the pandemic and learn to accommodate its multidimensional effects. For Libyans' living in the midst of conflict, normality and a new normal are difficult to determine.

The economy, healthcare system and everyday lives of Libyans' have been far from normal as a result of the 18-month conflict sparked by General Khalifa Haftar's attempt to overthrow the UNrecognised Government of National Accord (GNA) in Tripoli.

However, the pandemic and its dynamism has had an impact far beyond the everyday lives of citizens. The lifecycle of the pandemic has had a major impact on the conflict itself. It first served to distract international from diplomatic powers their obligations and peace building in Libya, acting as a cover for local factions and their foreign sponsors to intensify the conflict during the initial global shockwave of the pandemic at the beginning of 2020. Towards the end of 2020, however, the pandemic compounded socio-economic and political pressures in Libya, sparking demonstrations national and dissidence towards the rival factions, leading to political resignations and renewed diplomatic negotiations in the process.

When world leaders met in Berlin on 20 January 2020 to enforce an arms embargo and ceasefire to end the war in Libya, none of them realised they would be returning home to prepare for their own war against COVID-19.

Anas El Gomati is the founder and current Director General of the Tripoli-based Sadeq Institute, the first public policy think tank in Libya, established in August 2011. This paper is published in the framework of an ongoing project run by IAI's Middle East and Mediterranean Programme in cooperation with the Department of Historical Studies and the Department of Cultures, Politics and Society of the University of Turin with the support of the Compagnia di San Paolo Foundation, which includes a series of six commentaries exploring the impact of COVID-19 on conflicts in the Middle East and North Africa. Views contained in the article are of the author only and do not necessarily reflect those of other project partners and sponsors. The German government had successfully brokered a fragile ceasefire to be followed by further UN-mediated political talks aimed a unifying the rival parties in Geneva in March. The ceasefire collapsed and the diplomatic talks not only broke down, but led to the resignation of the UN Special Representative for Libya, Ghassan Salamé.

None of the governments who met in Geneva were there to pick up the pieces; world powers previously focused on peacebuilding efforts were now closely monitoring the pandemic's grip on Italy, Spain and South Korea. Consumed by the ensuing panic, global attention shifted away from the Geneva dialogue. Libya's fragile ceasefire began to unravel and the conflict intensified as rival parties sought to exploit a window of opportunity to make military gains instead of political concessions.

Haftar's self-styled Libyan Arab Armed Forces (LAAF) advance and siege of Tripoli entered a new brutal phase under cover of the pandemic. This period saw a surge in foreign military support and direct intervention from both the United Arab Emirates (UAE) and Russia to assist the LAAF in breaking the GNA's resolve. The UAE deployed drones and air defence systems, and hired Sudanese mercenaries, alongside Russia's Syrian mercenaries and private military contractors from the infamous Wagner group.¹ Tripoli residents described the LAAF's resumption of the conflict as the worst they had witnessed in the past three civil wars.² Civilian neighbourhoods were shelled, killing and injuring civilians and displacing nearly 25,000 civilians in less than a month of renewed conflict.³

In response, Turkey sent further Syrian mercenaries and military technicians of its own, and used its highly sophisticated drone technology to destroy nine sophisticated air defence systems supplied to the LAAF by its foreign sponsors.⁴ Foreign powers took discrete control of the levers of the conflict. Turkey signed a maritime and military memorandum of understanding with the GNA in November 2019, which was able to assist the GNA in forcing an end to Haftar's assault on Tripoli in May 2020 and push the UAE and Russia back to the central city of Sirte, dividing west from east Libya. An uneasy military stalemate between the rival factions has ensued since June 2020.

¹ Anas L. Gomati, "Russia's Role in the Libyan Civil War Gives It Leverage over Europe", in *Foreign Policy*, 18 January 2020, http://bit. ly/2G3HTEU.

² Hala Bugaighis, "I've witnessed the war...", *Twitter* post, 24 March 2020, https://twitter.com/ halabugaighis/status/1242684298320326656.

³ "6 Killed by Indiscriminate Shelling in Libya's Tripoli", in CGTN Africa, 24 March 2020, https:// africa.cgtn.com/?p=168104; International Organization for Migration (IOM), Tripoli Displacement Map, 16 April 2019, https:// displacement.iom.int/node/5525.

⁴ Selcan Hacaoglu, "Mapping the Turkish Military's Expanding Footprint", in *Bloomberg*, 7 March 2019, https://www.bloomberg.com/ news/articles/2019-03-07/mapping-theturkish-military-s-expanding-footprintquicktake; Altan A. Ozler, "Libya: A Catastrophe for Russia's Pantsir S1 Air Defense System", in *Real Clear Defense*, 19 June 2020, https://www. realcleardefense.com/articles/2020/06/19/ libya_a_catastrophe_for_russias_pantsir_s1_ air_defense_system_115394.html.

Libya's (and importantly, Libyans') experience of the pandemic is perhaps the most unusual in the region. The country's capacity to respond has been weakened by years of conflict and destruction, but also as a result of Libya's institutional divisions.

There is no single unified authority accounting for COVID-19 contagion numbers in Libya, with two rival governments reporting on these UN-recognised figures: the GNA in Tripoli established in December 2015 and its rival, the rump interim government in Bayda, eastern Libya, which is supported by the LAAF. These institutional divisions, across a vast territory, and the inability to resume regular intergovernmental communication have hindered a truly coherent national response.

Nevertheless, in April, the GNA announced a 500 million Libyan dinar (310 million euro) package to combat the spread of the disease across the country, including territory controlled by the LAAF. This package has been supplemented by a further 20 million euro provided by the EU improve detection and contact to measures.⁵ tracing Meanwhile, the International Organization for Migration has ramped up its efforts to respond to the needs of displaced people and refugees considered to be the most vulnerable.⁶ Despite this package, the number of reported infections per day began doubling around June 2020.

According to the Libyan National Centre Disease Control (NCDC), as of October 2020 Libya has a reported total of over 50,000 cases, with almost a thousand cases per day.⁷ It is likely that these numbers are significantly understated, not least because of the difficulty for the NCDC to co-ordinate and collect data across a divided country with restricted access to testing.

An independent in-depth survey of Libya's healthcare system in March 2020 had shown Libya's lack of preparation for a pandemic. The average hospital had 200 beds, but only nine lifesaving intensive care unit facilities and mechanical ventilators needed for severe cases of infection. Some facilities had no nurses whatsoever, and 70 per cent of doctors surveyed claimed they had to purchase their own personal protective equipment.⁸

Inadequate resources and preparation for infectious diseases can be traced to decades of administrative neglect of Libya's public health system under the former Ghaddafi regime. However, Libya's current public health crisis is exacerbated by the damage caused

⁵ EU Delegation to Libya, European Union Mobilizes €20 Million for COVID-19 Response in Libya, 4 August 2020, https://europa. eu/!Gw77Wr.

⁶ IOM Libya, *COVID-19 Appeal, April-December 2020*, 10 April 2020, https://libya.iom.int/sites/default/files/news/IOM%20LIBYA_

COVID-19%20PREPAREDNESS%20AND%20 RESPONSE%20PLAN%20APPEAL_10042020. pdf.

⁷ Sami Zaptia, "Libya's Coronavirus Cases Pass 50,000 Mark", in *Libya Herald*, 20 October 2020, https://www.libyaherald.com/?p=126267.

⁸ Muhammed Elhadi et al., "Concerns for Low-Resource Countries, with Underprepared Intensive Care Units, Facing the COVID-19 Pandemic", in *Infection, Disease & Health*, Vol. 25, No 4 (November 2020), p. 227-232, https:// doi.org/10.1016/j.idh.2020.05.008.

through civil war, that the GNA's COVID-19 recovery package does not address and cannot hope to resolve.

Libya's two urban-centred civil wars fought in Benghazi between 2014 and 2017 and the LAAF's military campaign on Tripoli since 2019 deliberately targeted and destroyed much of Libya's public health infrastructure and overwhelmed its personnel.

Since the beginning of the Tripoli campaign, the LAAF has launched airstrikes on the capital's hospitals, killing doctors and paramedics and destroying ambulances. Al Khadra, Tripoli's 400-bed hospital and main designated COVID-19 response centre, was shelled by the LAAF three times in five days in early April.⁹

During the last months of the conflict, and Libya's first months of lockdown, water supplies to the homes of three million people in the capital region Tripolitania were forcibly shut off by forces affiliated to the LAAF, in what can be considered a war crime.¹⁰

Libya's economy and society have been ravaged by the ongoing conflict. Hundreds of thousands of displaced persons have returned to homes utterly or partially destroyed in the latest round of conflict. The private sector has barely survived; many businesses have been destroyed by years of conflict or recent COVID lockdowns, hurting local economic activity and limiting the circulation of financial liquidity to a private sector starved of cash from years of banking crisis.

This has limited the purchasing power needed to prepare supplies for the pandemic. Acute water shortages as a result of conflict, corruption and sabotage have reduced Libya's supply of water by 30 per cent during the pandemic when it is most needed,¹¹ and there is a nation-wide shortage of cooking gas.

Fuel shortages limit mobility, in a country with the largest proven oil reserves in Africa.¹² However, it is the ongoing nation-wide electricity outages that have made living conditions unbearable, resulting in life in Libya being described as "apocalyptic" by the Danish Refugee Council.¹³

This perfect storm of years socioeconomic deterioration and unbearable living conditions accentuated by the pandemic has sparked a spontaneous uncoordinated nation-wide protest movement across Libya since August. Libyans across the institutional, political and geographical divide have started to voice their dissidence

⁹ Sara Creta, "Libyan Doctors Battle on Two Dangerous Fronts: COVID-19 and War", in *The New Humanitarian*, 10 June 2020, https://www. thenewhumanitarian.org/node/261492.

¹⁰ "Libya Armed Group Cuts Off Water Supply to Tripoli", in *Al Jazeera*, 21 May 2019, https://aje. io/wntdg.

¹¹ Ulf Laessing and Ahmed Elumami, "In Battle for Libya's Oil, Water Becomes a Casualty", in *Reuters*, 2 July 2019, https://reut.rs/2xqEOdA.

¹² Tom Westcott, "Running on Empty: Oil-Rich Libya Hit by Extreme Oil Shortages", in *Middle East Eye*, 24 March 2020, https://www. middleeasteye.net/node/163776.

¹³ Heba Saleh, "Libyans Suffer Water and Gas Shortages as They Confront COVID-19", in *Financial Times*, 12 April 2020, https://on.ft. com/2Rz0yi5.

against unacceptable living conditions exacerbated by the pandemic as a result of years of institutional corruption and neglect.

This wave of social pressure represents a serious test of the political resilience of the rival GNA and LAAF, and a new measure of their ability to govern the country. The GNA's Minister of Interior Fathi Bashagha actually encouraged early protests in Tripoli during August, but over 20 protestors were detained, and at least one killed by GNA-affiliated armed groups that Bashagha has gone to war against.

GNA Prime Minister Fayez al-Sarraj temporarily suspended Bashagha as a result of what he believed was an attempt to undermine him, in an intra-GNA political feud. These multiple crises during widespread protests and political negotiations with the LAAF eventually led Sarraj to announce his resignation, effective at the end of October.

The social situation in Eastern Libya is similar, but the political response has been markedly different. LAAF Chief of Staff Abdelrazek al-Nadoori and head of the COVID-19 Committee announced in April that the LAAF would "pursue anyone, at home or abroad" who criticised the LAAF's preparations for fighting the pandemic.¹⁴

Nevertheless, like the GNA, the LAAF has been unable to stop demonstrators, some of which also set local

government buildings on fire.¹⁵ The protests resulted in the resignation of the Prime Minister of the rump parallel government established by the Libyan House of Representatives administration, Abdullah al-Thani. The resignation however is considered a hairline fracture given the LAAF's control over daily life, its institutional role in managing the pandemic, and the refusal of HoR chief Aguila Saleh to step down after six years.

The economic and COVID-induced protests have sparked new life in Libya's failed political talks, and Sarraj's resignation has resulted in a political vacuum that both the GNA and LAAF are eager to fill. This has resulted in a recent US-led uptake in diplomacy, and the rival factions have returned to the UN's political, economic and military track to negotiate a ceasefire and a unified government, in meetings held in Morocco, Switzerland and Egypt since September.

The announcement of a UN brokered permanent ceasefire in Geneva on 23 October and political talks scheduled for November have set the local factions, and international community on course for a new chapter in Libya's transition.

As infection numbers rise across Europe and the West experiences a second wave of COVID-19, the pandemic looms over Libya's negotiations once again, though it is difficult to determine whether it will have the same shock

¹⁴ Wolfram Lacher, "Haftar's CoS & head of COVID-19 committee...", *Twitter* post, 1 April 2020, https://twitter.com/W_Lacher/ status/1245590015691771905.

¹⁵ "Protesters Set Government Building on Fire in Eastern Libya", in *Al Jazeera*, 13 September 2020, https://aje.io/je3bs.

value and impact as it did in its first wave.

As cases rise in Libya, the capacity of the virus to ravage the population irrespective of political factions should offer urgency to Libya's parties to resolve their differences. Libya faces an uphill battle with the pandemic, with signs showing it will get worse before it gets any better.

Only time will tell if the present, second wave of the pandemic can help induce local peace-making or whether it will once again provide a cover for local and international spoilers to break Libya's fragile peace in pursuit of their own narrow objectives.

5 November 2020

6

Istituto Affari Internazionali (IAI)

The Istituto Affari Internazionali (IAI) is a private, independent non-profit think tank, founded in 1965 on the initiative of Altiero Spinelli. IAI seeks to promote awareness of international politics and to contribute to the advancement of European integration and multilateral cooperation. Its focus embraces topics of strategic relevance such as European integration, security and defence, international economics and global governance, energy, climate and Italian foreign policy; as well as the dynamics of cooperation and conflict in key geographical regions such as the Mediterranean and Middle East, Asia, Eurasia, Africa and the Americas. IAI publishes an English-language quarterly (*The International Spectator*), an online webzine (*Affarinternazionali*), three book series (*Global Politics and Security*, *Quaderni IAI* and *IAI Research Studies*) and some papers' series related to IAI research projects (*Documenti IAI*, *IAI Papers*, etc.).

Via dei Montecatini, 17 - I-00186 Rome, Italy T +39 06 3224360 <u>iai@iai.it</u> <u>www.iai.it</u>

Latest IAI COMMENTARIES

Director: Andrea Dessì (a.dessi@iai.it)

- 20 | 79 Anas El Gomati, Libya and the COVID-19 Lifecycle: From Distraction to Dissidence
- 20 | 78 Nizar Messari, Moroccan Foreign Policy Under Mohammed VI: Balancing Diversity and Respect
- 20 | 77 Daniele Fattibene, Sustainable Cocoa Production for the Planet and Its People: The Case of Ghana
- 20 | 76 Daniele Fattibene, Empty Oceans: EU Policy and Illegal Fishing in Ghana
- 20 | 75 Kari M. Osland and Henriette U. Erstad, "Irregular" Migration and Divergent Understandings of Security in the Sahel
- 20 | 74 Afrah Nasser, War and COVID-19 in Yemen
- 20 | 73 Sajad Jiyad, Struggling Iraq Faces Another Crisis in COVID-19
- 20 | 72 Benedetta Brossa, The Lebanese Crisis and the Mirage of Natural Gas
- 20 | 71 Rosita Di Peri, A Sectarianised Pandemic: COVID-19 in Lebanon
- 20 | 70 Nathalie Tocci, Unpacking the Conflict in the Eastern Mediterranean